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Faculty Senate Minutes

March 5, 2003

Pat Brown, Faculty Senate President, led the March meeting of the Faculty Senate in the City Room, Oak Ridge campus.  

In attendance were 20 senators, 1 alternate and 1 guest (Brenda Rector):

Item 1:  Approval of Minutes 

Minutes of February 3, 2003 were approved.

Item 2:  Class Roll, Attendance Records Policies

To address the Faculty Senate’s concerns over security and outdated or non-existent policies addressing Roane States move from paper to electronic Web for Faculty posting of class roles and grade posting, Brenda Rector, Director of Records, presented two policies for the senate’s endorsement:

1. RSCC Policy Number AA -09-01: Class Rolls, Attendance, Records

Edits to the current policy reflect the class roles change from printed to electronic form using Web for Faculty (WFF).  It also includes information regarding when WFF is/is not available for checking student class enrollment and posting grades.
After some discussion regarding when transcripts are available to students and the recommendation from the Senate that no transcripts should be available until the grade posting window has closed, the Senate voted to endorse the policy changes.

2. RSCC Policy Number  AA-11-01:  Grading and Reporting of Grades
The Senate’s concern is the final paragraph.  Prior to the move to WFF, faculty recorded grades on a scan sheet, signed it, and, if needed, made a photocopy for their personal records. Now that faculty members use Web for Faculty to record grades, senators have no scanned sheet to photocopy and question the legality of an “unsigned” posting.  Finally, the Senators question the WFF’s security – how would they know if someone else changed their grades?  Brenda addressed these issues as follows:

Faculty can print out their grade postings from WFF for their personal records, and the Records Department backs up all records onto compact disks for permanent storage.  She said, “The records are kept forever, only the medium has changed.” There is no policy stating that faculty must keep a personal record, and, after some discussion, senators agreed they did not want one.  Senate recommended that the sentence “Faculty members will have a copy for the grades recorded for each class of students” be amended to “may print out a copy.”

When faculty type in their PIN (personal identification number) and password, they are in effect placing an E-signature on the report, which the US government has ruled as legal.

Brenda agreed to see if the WFF could automatically email the appropriate faculty member if a grade was changed.  If the faculty had initiated the change, then he/she could ignore the email.  If not, then he/she could notify Records that a breach in security and been committed.  
Brenda also responded to other questions by the senators:

WFF is only available between the hours of 7 a.m. and 9 p.m., which frees up the system for operators to run backups and specialty batch jobs during the time when it normally would not be used by faculty.

Senators are concerned that someone could easily determine another’s social security number and birth date and hack into their account to change grades.  While this does not solve the problem, all college faculty, staff, and students will be given a CWID (college-wide identification number) that will appear automatically on the screen when a user types in his/her social security number.  This would prevent anyone else from seeing the SSN on the screen, but not prevent them from using it to hack into an account if they determined the SSN by other means. Another concern is the nature of the CWID being 4 digits, which could be more easily guessed than a combination of alpha/numeric.  The senators agreed to invite Tim Carroll, Director of Information Technology, to address this and other WFF security issues at a later date.

Item 3.  Faculty Evaluations

Pat Brown handed out copies of the Recommendations of the Ad Hoc Faculty Evaluation Committee concerning new faculty.  The committee presented this document last year to Dr. McCamey, who verbally assented to its principles.  The senators agreed to review the document and discuss this issue next meeting.

Item 4.  Common Calendar (Final Exam Period)

To comply with the TBR Common Calendar, which goes into effect Fall 2004, Roane State will need to compact its normal 15 week instruction/1 week exam into 15 total weeks.  The choices seem to include:
1. Eliminating final exam week – just have 15 weeks of instruction.  

2. Keep the last week for exams by staggering the daily schedule (8:00 – 8:55, 9:05 – 10:00, 10:10 – 11:05, etc.).  

Larry Bouldin, Dean of Math/Science, emailed Pat Brown and asked the Faculty Senate to consider (and hopefully endorse) his plan to try the first option for one year, then “revisit the issue if faculty felt strongly that this scheme wasn’t working.”  After some discussion, the senators voted 5 for, 3 against, and 10 abstentions.  It would seem Faculty Senate has no strong concern for this issue.
Item 5.  Summer Pay Issues

The task before the Faculty Senate is to recommend a course of action regarding the budget cuts and its effect on faculty pay for summer classes for Delorise Barnes to take to Sub Council meeting April 11.  Would full-time faculty be paid (a) 1/32 of their normal salary, (b) adjunct pay, (c) combination of the two, or (d) other plans?  Senate voted unanimously to recommend strongly that faculty be paid 1/32 salary per credit hour, plus benefits, for all summer classes they teach, with a maximum summer earnings limit of ¼ annual salary.
Item 6.  Grade Inflation Issue

Robert Benson, as requested in the last meeting, emailed senators a list of web addresses where they could find articles where other “educators have tried to define grade inflation” in the hopes that faculty could agree about what grade inflation is before deciding whether to instigate a more formal local study. 

Senators agreed to postpone discussion of this issue another month, allowing time to review these articles.

Item 7.  Nominating Committee for officers for next year.  

Senate tabled this issue until next meeting due to lack of time.

The next meeting will be 3:30, April 2d at Roane County campus.
